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New OCF Board Composition 
Photographed at the Board retreat are (front, L-R) Jon Silvermoon, Diane Albino, Kenya 
Luvert, Indigo Ronlov; (middle, L-R) John “Chewie” Burgess, George Braddock, Jack  
Makarchek, Sue Theolass; (back, L-R) Paxton Hoag, Laurel Blaser, Justin Honea.

Photo © 2017 Randy Turney
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Happy Birthday Sagittareans!
Here’s a shout out to all our great Fair family 

members! Every one of you deserves recognition 
for your hard work for the Fair. !

FAIR FAMILY CALENDAR

KEEP
IN

TOUCH

Oregon Country Fair
442 Lawrence St.
Eugene, OR. 97401
(541) 343-4298, fax: 343-6554
ffn@oregoncountryfair.org
office@oregoncountryfair.org
oregoncountryfair.org (event info)
oregoncountryfair.net (business site)

November
6 	 Board of Directors meeting, 7 pm, 

Northwest Youth Corps,  2621 
Augusta St, Eugene

6	 FAIR FAMILY NEWS DEADLINE
9 	 Community Village meeting, 7 pm, 

Grower’s Market, 454 Willamette 
St., Eugene

11-12	 Elders Retreat, 24214 Suttle Rd. 
Veneta 

14	 LUMP, 7 pm, OCF Office
15 	 Applications to perform at the 2018 

Fair available
20 	 Community Center Committee, 6 

pm, OCF Office
21 	 Diversity Task Force, 5 pm,  OCF 

Office
30 	 Elders Committee meeting, 7 pm, 

Grower’s Market,  454 Willamette 
St., Eugene

December
1 	 Applications to vend food at the 

2018 Fair available
4 	 Board of Directors meeting, 7 pm, 

Northwest Youth Corps,  2621 
Augusta St, Eugene

4	 FAIR FAMILY NEWS DEADLINE
12 	 LUMP, 7 pm, OCF Office
13  	 Elders are hosting a potluck winter 

gathering at the WOW Hall, 6-9 p.m.
18 	 Community Center Committee, 6 

pm, OCF Office

January 2018
8 	 Board of Directors meeting, 7 pm, 

Northwest Youth Corps,  2621 
Augusta St, Eugene

9	 LUMP, 7 pm, OCF Office
15	 Community Center Committee, 6 

pm, OCF Office
29 	 Board of Directors budget meeting, 

7 pm, Northwest Youth Corps, 2621 
Augusta St, Eugene

Tell us your name; your email address to be 
notified of the online version of the newsletter; 
your crew or booth number; name of your 
leader or booth rep; name of person who can 
verify your participation, and your mailing 
address if applying for membership.

Mail to: OCF, Membership/Mailing,  
442 Lawrence Street, Eugene, 97401.

Or Email to: office@oregoncountryfair.org

Get on the FFN and/or 
Voting Membership List

Niki “Nutmeg” Harris
Michael “Mustard” Ottenhausen

Mary “Mint” Doyon
Dan “Oregano” Cohn

Brad “Basil” Lerch
Stephanie “Thyme” Talbott

norma “cinnamon” sax
Suzi “Sage” Prozanski

Kim “Cardamom” Griggs

FFN 
HERBS & SPICES

In anticipation of the Fiftieth Anniver-
sary of the Oregon Country Fair, Fair Fam-
ily News invites our readers to share your 
favorite Fair memories for a new column: 
Magical Fair Memories. The column will 
appear periodically, depending on submis-
sions and space available.

To get you started, here’s an excellent 
idea, originally posted on Facebook by Stu-
art Celarier, who was cool with us sharing 
it in Fair Family News: 

The Fair changes us. Expect magic. 
Name one unexpected event at the Fair that 
changed your life: the moment it happened 
and the effect it has had.

Magical Fair 
Memories

OCF Food Committee Accepting 
Applications

The OCF Food Committee will be accepting 
applications for food booths and food carts start-
ing Dec. 1, 2017, and concluding Jan. 12, 2018, at 5 
pm. The application can be found on the Oregon-
CountryFair.net and OregonCountryFair.org sites 
by Monday, Nov. 20.

Please scan completed applications and copy to 
ocf.food@gmail.com. Photos highlighting the art 
of your food offerings are encouraged. You may 
also send a hard copy to Oregon Country Fair, 
442 Lawrence St., Eugene, OR 97401.

Clarity counts, please print when filling out the 
application, and make sure you have answered 
all the questions. We are especially interested in 
offerings that can be done from a cart (rather than 
a full booth) and would like to hear about your 
experience at Fair or other large volume events.

Elders Potluck Dec. 13
The OCF Elders annual winter party and potluck 

is happening Wednesday, December 13, from 6 
pm to 9 pm downstairs at the WOW Hall. Come 
at 5 if you want to help with set up. Enjoy some 
time with your fellow Elders in a cozy and relaxed 
setting. Hope to see you there! Please, no alcohol.

Want to stay in touch with Elder happenings? 
Sign up for the newsletter (comes out one or 
two times a year) by email to elderswristbands@
gmail.com

Interested in being on the listserv? Set up a 
yahoo account at: http://groups.yahoo.com/
group/WonderfulOCFElders/join

Need help with this? Contact ocfelderscontact@
gmail.com

Want to get involved with Elder projects and 
events? Many opportunities available! Contact 
Annemarie at ahirsch55@gmail.com or call 541-
285-1537 

Smoking Areas on Path 
Planning Agenda

Path Planning has added the topic of smoking 
to the agenda for the January 21, 2018 meeting. 
We will be looking at locations, low cost mitiga-
tion ideas, education and other aspects of the 
impacts of smoking. If you would like to join in 
this discussion please bring your ideas. The meet-
ing is from 11 am to 2 pm; the smoking discussion 
should start about 11:30. There are other topics on 
the agenda. We will meet at the LCC Longhouse. 

Looking for Volunteer Fair 
Officer: Recording Secretary

Dear Fair Family,
If you are interested in serving the Fair as the 

Board Secretary, please reach out to me by phone 
541-225-7195 or email ranlynd@comcast.net, or 
contact the Fair office.

I am actively looking to transition the Recording 
Secretary officer role in the Oregon Country Fair 
to another volunteer. This volunteer role works 
directly with the board of directors, staff, FFN, 
local nonprofits and other officers.

Being an officer of the Oregon Country Fair 
has been one of the richest experiences I’ve ever 
had, and I will miss working directly with this 
dedicated group of individuals who are leading 
our nonprofit, philanthropic organization into 
the 21st century. 

Randy Turney
Recording Secretary
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Recently Unclassified Material
We accept UnClassifieds up to 30 words for $5 

each, per issue. Send listing with $5 to O.C.F.-F.F.N. 
442 Lawrence St. Eugene, OR 97401. For questions, 
information about display underwriting and to 
submit listings, Email bradlerch@aol.com 

LOSE SOMETHING AT THE FAIR? 
Please email lostandfound@ oregoncoun-
tryfair org  Give a detailed description 
of your lost item as well as your contact 
information  If we have it, we will be sure 
to return it to you

Fawn Faribault
Helping Buyers & Sellers Change Places
Love Where You Live!
(541) 520-4818
fromfawn@gmail.com
fromfawn.com

12/1        Clyde Carson / Skinny Pete
12/2        The Grouch / Del the Funky 
           Homosapien / DJ Abilities
12/3        Slow Magic / Point Point / Quion
12/7        Day of Errors feat. Bill Ward
12/9        WOW Hall Membership Party:
           Osprey Flies the Nest / Kurt
           Catlin / Wildflowers / B Hamilton
12/15    Josh Grrels / The Sing Team
12/13    OCF Elders Party 6:00-9:00 PM
12/18    Daedelus / Free The Robots
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This newsletter is for the Oregon 
Country Fair Family and all material is 
volunteered from the membership.

Opinions expressed here are those of 
the authors and do not necessarily reflect 
the policies of the Fair or the FFN.

Letters must be limited to 300 words. 
They will be edited for length and clarity. 
Please include name, Fair Affiliation and 
a method of communication (i.e. phone 
number or e-mail).

FAMILY 
LETTERS

Dear BoD and Fair Family,
This fire season has been disastrous with the fires in Oregon and Wash-

ington, and the unfathomable firestorm in Northern California. We pride 
ourselves on being a family and being supportive of our own, so how about 
we use some of those funds we have generated? We could help our artisans 
and volunteers defray some of their fire-related expenses with a grant to 

help cover the booth, registration, and parking fees for those that live in the 
burn areas, had to evacuate a home or studio, or have lost their day jobs 
because of the fires.
Barbara Coole, 
Booth cm66

Dear Fair Family,
I think a better project to consider would be 

mobile kitchen units for use at/during the Fair 
and throughout the community in the off season.

What a tremendous opportunity for the Fair 
to be able to provide a kitchen to prepare meals 
for lower income/homeless communities dur-
ing the harshest parts of the year in the Eugene/
Springfield area. This would further the mis-
sion of the Fair by being a community-focused 
organization and help ease some of the troubles 
the most vulnerable in our community have. By 
being able to provide a mobile kitchen, we could 
partner with Food For Lane County, the Eugene 
Mission, or any number of other philanthropic 
organizations in the Eugene/Springfield area to 
expand their efforts to make sure no child ever 
goes hungry or that the loss of a job doesn’t mean 
having to choose between paying rent and buying 

food. I am certain that there would be a number 
of our Fair family who would be interested in 
volunteering to work these kitchens and, although 
it would take some coordination, I feel that this 
would be a great opportunity to give additional 
training/crew development to the staff that we 
currently have.

The financial impact of building a permanent 
building on the Fair property is going to prevent 
our community from doing the work we need to 
do to help one another. We are, above all, a com-
munity organization that should be focused on 
uplifting one another, especially those who need 
assistance in difficult times. I do not support the 
building of a permanent community center on 
site when there are so many better uses of our 
financial and community resources. Thank you.
Jon Sharpy
Life Long Fair Family Member

Dear folks:
We are concerned that the OCF Community Center project is no longer 

responsive to the basic need for an upland kitchen and covered meeting 
space. It is now a multi-million-dollar project that will hamper investment 
in other areas of the Fair for years to come. The latest budgets submitted to 
the Board by Pivot range from $3.6 million to over $8 million. There has been 
little study of low-cost options that solve our actual need for an upgraded 
kitchen. The charettes and workshops were never conducted with budget 
implications as part of the process so the project ballooned into an unafford-
able wish list. We don’t know of many organizations, especially nonprofits, 
that don’t have to consider price. Send this project back to committee with 
an affordable budget and a mandate to explore how to solve the problem 
of an upland kitchen without spending millions. We cannot afford this, and 
even if we could we don’t think we should. It’s just wrong for the Fair.

Do not be distracted by the promises of fund-raising and grants. The 
grants that have been mentioned fund in the neighborhood of $10 thousand 
to $50 thousand and recipients of those funds are not private buildings. The 
Veneta community would not sit on the Board or have any control over the 
building, which makes it a private enterprise. The fund-raising target is 
membership. That means us. This is not free money. Fund-raising millions 
would take years and tie up our available resources for years when we 
should be investing in the Fair.

We do not support a multi-million-dollar building. We need to go back to 
basics and solve the problem of an upgraded commercial kitchen without 
draining resources from the rest of the fair for years to come.
Tom Noddy		  Entertainer  (bubbles)  organizes the Midnight Show
Tim Furst		  aka Fyodor Karamazov, leads the parade
Leslie Scott		  past GM, founder Culture Jam
Cindy Wooten		  co-founder, past manager
Ron Chase		  Past Treasury, spearheaded purchase of property
Sandra Bauer		  Troubleshooter, Community Center Committee
Arna Shaw		  Past GM, vendor
Sue Kesey		  vendor, past food Committee chair

Rebecca Bradvica	 past Sign coordinator
Bernie Bradvica		 Fair Central, past Towing coordinator
Frank Sharpy		  Fire crew, Admissions
Daniel Dillon		  vendor, past president of the Board
Patti Lomont		  vendor, Neighborhood Response
Jim Goettler		  Troubleshooters, Community Center Committee
Tim Blood		  Security
Ruby Bauske		  Information
Joannie Murayama	 a founder of Chautauqua
Daniel Neville		  plays horn in the vaudeville band, Chautauqua
Robbi Nanakul		  crew leader Inventory
Jeff Nanakul		  Troubleshooters
Tom Alexander		  past Board member, vendor
Mike Martin		  Early Board member and Main Camp Construction
Ray Sewell		  aka Chez Ray  food booth, raconteur
Jeanne Sharpy		  Commemorative Sales
Katherine Madden	 Fair Central, past Board president
Teresa Vaughn		  Spoken Word
Aviathar Permberton	 Spoken Word
Hall Stuart-Lovell	 Decon Crew coordinator
Pete Stuart-Lovell	 Decon Crew lead
Licia Shultz		  Elders Committee
Jerry Shultz		  Elders Committee
Ted Campbell		  Vendor, old Main Camp Recycling coordinator
Warren Walsh		  Pre-Post coordinator
Jar Smith		  Decon Crew coordinator
Jim Page		  Entertainer, Bard of the Fair
Jerry Joffe		  Elder
... and others

Dear folks:
Let the Board know that we don’t support a multi-million-dollar building.
The goal is an upland kitchen and covered meeting space. We should 

focus on that. Mobile kitchens cost about $150,000 and can handle produc-
tion cooking, could be rented when not in use and could be online next 
year. Some have said that Kitchen Crew does not want to work in a mobile 
kitchen. Rather than spending millions, we should investigate ways to make 
those units more user-friendly. There are other alternative building options. 
If we reconsidered grandfathered areas, we could simply build a kitchen 
saving millions. We could remodel Alice’s to make a larger community 
gathering space.

Then there is lost opportunity to do other things, such as a new in-town 
office that would serve as a more convenient location for all our Fair family. 
We could fund the expansion of our philanthropy, of Culture Jam and other 

youth programs, more and better toilets, new programing, environmental 
restoration and mitigation, update our solar array and provide a green 
energy hub in case of disaster. We could fulfill longstanding promises to 
performers to cover more of their expenses, and a budget to fly in world-
class vaudeville performers would increase the quality of the shows at the 
Fair. A $10,000 investment in the educational areas such as Energy Park, 
Spoken Word and Community Village would transform them, continue to 
make the Fair relevant, and support our 501c3 goals. These are the things 
that are consistent with our mission — not a legacy building.

We need to go back to basics and solve the problem of an upgraded 
commercial kitchen without draining resources from the rest of the Fair for 
years to come.
Signed by 38 co-signers above

Fire Relief for Artisans

Consider Mobile Units

Community Center Too Expensive

Go Back to Basics
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Dear folks:
I am concerned that the Community Center Committee has taken a turn 

that is off track. It is an expensive ONE-option ride down a “paved” road 
that could denude our land of trees and lead to financial disaster. This is a 
“clubhouse” for a very limited audience and was not the task they were given.

I thought they were to consider ALL options and bring it to the BoD and 
Fair  Family: options for an upland kitchen and a meeting place. Only ONE 
option seems to have been delivered. While I understand the need to provide 
a better kitchen to serve for our growing volunteer population, there are 
many options that could /should be considered/and revisited that are not 
going to create debt for generations to come.

1)   I understand if we build on the “original” property we may NOT 
have to meet quite as many of the county codes — why are we not looking 
at those options?

2)   If we build on any of the newer acquisitions like Zenn Acres — a large 
septic system will be needed. In order to do that, won’t we be having to cut 
down a lot of trees? I would hate for us to do that.

3)   If we build a community center, will we not also be required to con-
struct more substantial roads to it? Are those costs included? 

4)   If we need a better meeting place — why are we not making that a 
focus of a new office in town? Why are these two needs tied together into 
this one option?

5)    And what of maintenance? WE DO NOT TAKE ADEQUATE CARE 
OF BUILDINGS WE CURRENTLY OWN.

The committee needs to revisit the mandate.
Reese Prouty
Fair Central

Editors Note: The Diversity Task Force would like to present this point of view 
from a Fair Member regarding the issue of cultural appropriation.

Dear Country Fair: My name is Louise Jackson. I’m a Ponca Indian from 
Oklahoma, and I don’t claim to speak for the people of this valley, much less 
for “all Indians.” In my booth at Arch Park, people often ask me about the 
Kalapuyas, and I send them to talk to Anne or DJ or someone who knows. 
I try not to speak about things I don’t know. But I was raised traditional, 
and I’ve lived as an Indian for a long time, and I do know something about 
my culture and about what it’s like to be Indian.

I’ve been a part of this Fair for decades, even though some of the Board 
members had the audacity (or ignorance) to say we’re not here. The thing is, 
we Natives don’t speak out a lot: we’ve been beaten down pretty thoroughly 
over the centuries, and pretty much convinced that our voice doesn’t matter.  
AIM tried to help us with this — and look what happened. John Trudell 
spoke up, and look what happened. He had the courage to keep speaking 
after the government killed his family, but most of us just keep quiet — and 
then some folks claim we’re not even here.

I can’t keep quiet any longer. I’m hearing too many white people open-
ing their mouths as if they have a clue what they’re talking about, and they 
don’t. They just keep exposing their white privilege, which makes them 
think they know it all, and keeps them from ever even trying to imagine 
that Indian people might see things differently. They can go on their merry 
way ignoring history and assuming other people can ignore it, too — but 
for us it’s not so easy.

Indians have suffered constant theft since white people arrived here: 
theft of our lands, our languages, our songs, our ceremonies — our entire 
ways of life. And still, every time we turn around, there’s another theft.  
Some white fraternity boy in Illinois takes on our identity and goes out on 
the basketball court as “Chief Illiniwik.” Halloweencostumes.com sells a 

“Hotty Indian Princess Costume” (among many other abominations). A 
bunch of white people in Roseburg call themselves (as athletes at the high 
school) “the Indians.” A major pro team calls itself “the Redskins” — and if 
you really don’t have a clue what a “redskin” was to the colonizers in the 
late 19th century, look it up. Talk about theft.

We’re kind of tired of all this theft.
You might call this theft “cultural appropriation;” that’s a nice sociological 

term, easier on the conscience. It’s one thing when colonizers appropriate 
from the indigenous people by choice, picking and choosing what they want 
to “appropriate,” according to their whims and fancies. But indigenous 
people, thoroughly colonized and forcibly assimilated, have no choice. 
I’ve heard people in this conversation claim that Indians appropriate from 
Whites, so why can’t Whites appropriate from Indians — a sickeningly 
ignorant argument! But it’s typical of what white people without a clue say.

Whites really don’t have a clue — no matter how “enlightened” or “lib-
eral” or “sympathetic” they are, or what their ancestry is. I’ve heard that 
some white folks on the Fair’s Facebook page claim that because they’re 
descended from poor white immigrants or indentured servants, they’re 
the same as Indians. Oh, really! If you don’t carry with you the massacres 
of your ancestors, the theft of your lands, the constant systemic racism of 
America, the awareness that when the Nazis (or the Trumpists) come for 
the non-whites you’re done for, the knowledge that every time the phone 
rings and you learn of another elder’s death you know that your culture is 
slipping that much further away — if you don’t experience America and 
American history as we do — then you just can’t know how we feel every 
time we experience another “theft.”
Louise Jackson
Beadworker, booth 555

Community Center Plans Off Track

Sound Bites
by Dean Middleton, Station Manager of KOCF-LPFM

We have our new programming schedule up 
and running! You can see it at: http://kocf.org/
programming-guide/. Our new mixes are a bit dif-
ferent. I hope you enjoy the new sound. Please let 
me know at http://kocf.org/contact-us/.

I have recently begun talks with Rob-
ert DeSpain and Laura Stuart of Spoken 
Word. One of the dreams we’ve had since 

the inception of KOCF is to be able to access the incredible 
archive of Spoken Word performances. They have a record-
ing of just about every spoken word presentation made at the 
Fair since the project began. Our plan is to begin the work of 
accessing the recordings and editing them into complete pro-
grams for the radio station. We hope to have either Robert and 
or Laura introduce each of the pieces. This will begin around 
the first of the year. If all goes well, we will also place the fin-
ished programs on our website by then, available on demand. 
I’ll provide you with updates.

Starting December 5, from 4 pm to 6 pm, Andy Goldfinger 
is going to be doing a new show LIVE on KOCF from Whirled 
Pies called “The Jazz Cafe.” If you live in the Eugene area, and 
want a little jazz in your life, please drop by and give Andy your love. 
I’m thinkin’ in addition to laying down some cool sounds, he’s also go-
ing to give away free tickets to the Wow Hall’s upcoming shows. Check 
it out!

The Fern Ridge Light Parade is just around the corner on December 
7! It starts at Eighth and Broadway about 7 pm in Veneta. This year 
92.5 KOCF is doing our Second Annual Fern Ridge Light Parade song 
contest. You get to tell us your favorite holiday songs. We’ll be placing 

coffee cans around the community with entry forms. On 
Monday December 4, we will draw three winners who 
will get their music included in the parade program and 
will also receive a prize and a KOCF t-shirt. We also are 
beginning the plans for our float in this year’s parade. 
If you’d like to help out with building the float, please 
contact us and we’ll give you the when and where info. 

Our sister station – 97.3 KEPW, the Eugene Peace 
Works radio station – has recently moved their trans-
mitter to a new location in downtown Eugene. They 
now cover the greater Eugene Springfield area with an 
incredibly clear and clean sound to a quarter of a mil-
lion households. On our best day KOCF might see 9,000. 
Why do I bring this up? It goes to the heart of commu-
nity radio. We both provide you with a voice. The big 
stations don’t. When fake news is all about, count on 
community radio to give you the low down on what’s 

important and with a local slant. Please support community radio. With 
your support we can work on increasing the KOCF coverage area.

That’s a wrap.

Tired of Cultural Theft
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Board members elected to a 2-year term:
	 Paxton Hoag
	 Laurel Blaser
	 Justin Honea
	 Diane Albino
	 George Braddock*
	 Jon Silvermoon* alternate
*Position # 5 and board alternate were decided at the November Board meeting by
 drawing straws.

Result of the advisory question:
Shall the guidelines be amended to allow one permitted fireworks show 

a year, under the guidance of management, with an emphasis on quieter 
fireworks?

Agree – 547, Disagree – 495

Total ballots counted – 1230
	 Absentee ballots returned – 975
	 Voted at the meeting – 255
	 Absentee ballots sent – 1,547
	 Absentee ballots returned – 63 percent
         Returned with bad address – 6
	 Re-sent, first one missing – 7
 
Ballots returned but not counted:
	 Marked more than 6 votes – 11
	 No signature on return envelope – 7
	 Arrived after the meeting – 17

Write-ins receiving more than one vote:
	 Spirit Leatherwood – 3
	 Martha Evans – 2

Treasurers and former treasurers verifying the count – 2
Thank you, Hilary and Grumpy!

Volunteers on the election committee – 7
Thank you to Barb Edmonds, Cathy Coulson-Keegan, Jen-Lin Hodgden, 

Merrill Levine, Randy Turney, and Arn Barr for all your work overseeing 
the election. 

Volunteers counting ballots – 33
Thank you to Peggy Fitzgerald, Alison King, Hilary Anthony, Sue Moore, 

Jim Walker, Jen-Lin Hodgden, Kathy O’Connor, Robin Marks-Fife, Laura 
Lunn, Eva Grooters, Grumpy, Candace Reed, Miles Thompson, Joanie Kle-
ban, Mary Drew, Bonnie Stone, Phillip Guyette, Jacob Rockwell, Jain Elliott, 
John Flanery, Jasmine Guyette, Chela Guyette, Fran Chylek, Michael Grass-
mueck, Stephanie Talbott, Cher Aker, Sue Barnhart, Michael Carrigan, Cathy 
Coulson-Keegan, John Roberts, norma sax, Dick Stewart, Lucas Letelier, and 
Charles Rogers for your help with the counting and tallying of the ballots.

Pre-election work
Forms collected by GOTV at Fair time ~2,400 
Forms sent to office ~200
New voting members added – 2,047
Voting member info updated – 350
Yes, over 2,000 new members were added to the voting list and that trans-

lated to about 200 more people voting.

More people to thank
Thank you, Michael Grossmueck, for coming down from Portland to help 

the election committee all day! Thank you to Brett and the GOTV team for 
your help inputting the forms you collected and for taking on the candidate 
forum! Thank you, Jain, Jen, Arn, Robin, Stephanie, Suzi Prozanski, John 
Flannery, and Lucy for your help with inputting forms and/or the absentee 
ballot mailing.

2017 Board Election Report 
Annual Membership meeting 

October 21, 2017
respectfully submitted by Heidi Doscher, Membership Secretary
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7 pm, NW Youth Corps, Columbia room

Board members present: Diane Albino, Lau-
rel Blaser, George Braddock, Chewie Burgess 
(alternate,) Casey Marks-Fife, Paxton Hoag, 
Justin Honea, Lucy Kingsley, Jack Makarchek 
(president), Indigo Ronlov (vice president), Ke-
nya Luvert, Jon Silvermoon, Lawrence Taylor 
(alternate), Sue Theolass. Peach Gallery pres-
ent: Staff (Crystalyn, Shane, Stephanie, Shelly 
and Robin), Officers (Hilary, Lynda and Randy) 
and 47 members and guests.

New Business

Appoint Lucy Kingsley to Craft Committee 
(Sue)

Task the Craft Committee, Craft Inventory 
and Booth Registration to include the informa-
tion from and/or link to the Indian Arts and 
Craft Act of 1990, which resides on the Depart-
ment of Interior website (Indigo)

Approve Lily Harmon Gross as Camping 
mediation co-coordinator (Chewie)

Poetry Story Slam motion (Kenya)
Consent policy (Indigo)

LT moved and Sue seconded to approve the 
minutes from October Board meeting

Motion passed: 9-0-1; Chewie abstained.

LT: Regarding Article VII, Section 2, Sub-
section F, “Tie votes shall be resolved by drawing 
straws.”

Heidi: The Board members that were elected to 
a two-year term were Paxton Hoag, Laurel Blaser, 
Justin Honea and Diane Albino. For the fifth and 
sixth places, there was a tie between Jon Silvermoon 
and George Braddock. I have three genuine Scheu-
mack (Broom Company) straws and the short 
straw will be the alternate Board member.

Jon: I got the short straw.

LT moved and Lucy seconded that the Board 
of Directors ratify the results of the 2017 Board 
of Director’s election. 

Joseph: Thanks to LT, Casey and Lucy for 
your service.

Sue: I want to say how much I’ve enjoyed 
working with these three people.

Chewie: These three people have been amaz-
ing. I also want to thank everyone who ran.

Diane: I thank all of you. I told Lawrence that 
if he had some eloquent member input, if he’d 
email it, I’d read it.

LT: It has been one of the great privileges 
of my life to serve on this Board for the last 18 
years. My children can’t remember a time when 
I wasn’t on the Board. It has been an enormous 
and delightful responsibility. To all of you, I love 
you more than words can tell. 

Motion passed: 10-0.

Chewie moved and Sue seconded to elect 
as president of the Oregon Country Fair, Jack 
Makarchek; as vice president, Indigo Ronlov; 
as co-treasurers, Hilary Anthony and Lynda 
Gingerich; as recording secretary, Randy Tur-
ney; as membership secretary, Heidi Doscher.

Motion passed: 10-0.

Announcements

Laura: Spoken Word would like to host off-
season story slams. They will be along the lines 
of Moth radio stories. Our first was October 16, 
2017, and we had about 30 people show up. We 
will have Oregon Country Fair stories, as well 
as non-Fair stories. The Board member spon-
soring this motion has left the Board. We want 
this to be approved so that we can advertise in 
the FFN, work with KOCF and help the Fiftieth 
Anniversary Task Force. We also want digital 
broadcast waivers for our storytellers. We’d also 
like to have Ambiance story booths for Spoken 
Word and KOCF.

Indigo: Casey tabled the motion and it will 
be on the December Old Business. Kenya will 
sponsor the motion.

Laura: We have scheduled two more sto-
ry slams, both at Tsunami Books. One is on 
Thursday night, November 16, and the second 
is Thursday night, December 21. Doors open at 
6:30 pm.

Sue: At the December meeting as a fund-
raiser for Culture Jam, there will be beeswax 
candles and catnip mice for sale. All proceeds 
go to support Culture Jam. 

Jain: Community Alliance for Lane County 
(CALC) is doing a fund-raiser on November 18 
at the Wesley Center. Also, the WOW Hall mem-
bership party is on December 9 at the WOW 
Hall.

Cia: Keith Allen, my father and a longtime 
local musician, passed away recently. A memo-
rial for him was held November 12 at the Vet’s 
Club. Thank you to all who made the 2017 Fair 
possible for him. He got to see some of his best 
and truest friends.

Staff Reports 

Crystalyn: Congratulations to our new Board 
members and thanks to those who serve. Hilary, 
Lynda and I organized an intro to OCF budgets 
and finances training. It was offered to all cur-
rent Board members and those running for the 
Board. If there is interest from the larger Fair 
family to provide such a training, reach out 
to me. If there is interest for trainings in other 
functions of the Fair, let the Management Team 
know. Specific thanks to Stephanie for all her 
work to put on the Board retreat. Also thanks to 
staff, Board and officers for a productive retreat. 
Budget committee is in full swing. Thanks to the 
committee members for your efforts and time. 
The Community Center Committee had Pivot 
create a “Building Types and Costs Report.” It 
was presented to the Board at the retreat and 
it is posted on the .net site: https://www.or-
egoncountryfair.net/CommunityCenterBuild-
ing CostEstimateStudy11.17.pdf 

There will be a Community Center Commit-
tee work session to discuss this report in more 
detail.

Our meeting with the Lane County Sheriff’s 
Department to debrief the 2017 Fair provided 
the information that this year’s Fair went really 
well. There were relatively low instances and ar-
rests. We have an amazing partnership with the 
Lane County Sheriff’s Department and we are 
grateful for that. The Fiftieth Anniversary Task 
Force is working on narrowing down their ideas 
for the 2019 Fair. Scribe tribe has our first vol-
unteer, Jennifer Garrity, who will be taking min-
utes for the Path Planning Committee. We have 
a pilot project going for our scribe volunteers, 
so if there are others who are interested in being 
scribes for Fair committees, please reach out to 
the office. We had an Entertainment coordinator 
meeting this month. These Entertainment crews 
do so much to bring us world-class entertain-
ment with limited resources. Combined efforts 

among those Entertainment crews show the 
dedication of those volunteers.

Shane: We have an SUP approval on the table 
with the County. I’ve been working with Bill 
Kloss, our land use attorney, and Thom Lanfear, 
who has worked tirelessly on the SUP. We’ve 
also submitted the documents for the road va-
cation process. We are likely to hear from the 
county on these projects in the next couple of 
months. I have been working with a contractor, 
providing property maps, so that we can get 
an accurate estimate on the cost for the adjust-
ments on Arrow and Chickadee roads, as well 
as creation of the Far Side road. Our goal is to 
have Arrow and Chickadee done before the 
middle of May 2018. With some luck, we could 
possibly be done with the Far Side road by then, 
but it’s likely to not be done until October 2018. 
Many thanks to the VegManECs for coming out 
last weekend and getting the bale dams in place. 
We’ve modified their position in hopes they will 
eliminate the erosion control problems we have 
on 13th Street at the junction to White Bird. An 
exciting thing: We acquired a 1990s Grumman 
1,000-gallon pumper truck. It was brought to 
Schnitzer Steel for scrap and we were contacted. 
It will serve the Fair for many years. Shelly has 
been working with me trying to source another 
tractor. I’ve been working on replacing our trac-
tors for a couple of years and Shelly has helped 
me narrow down a couple of models. We’ll be 
looking at them and determining differences in 
new and used. Our big tractor is 1950s vintage. 
With a new tractor, we are looking at cutting, 
swathing and baling our own hay to reduce op-
erating costs by up to $5,000 per year. Crystalyn 
and I met with LTD last week and received his-
toric information from them. LTD records show 
that they have been partnering with the Oregon 
Country Fair for at least 33 years. This is one of 
the largest and longest-standing relationships 
in our community. Ridership was up this year 
and was the third highest to date. The contract 
for 2018 is ready to be signed and remains the 
same as last year in cost. Anyone with OCF cre-
dentials or a ticket can ride in the system free 
from any point to Valley River Center or the 
Downtown Station and get a ride out to the Fair 
site and back home.

I’d like to thank Rich Newman and Eliza-
beth Reed for helping us out with durables last 
year. They filled a desperate need for us last 
Fair. They are removing themselves from the 
durables project and we are looking for people 
for sorting, cleaning and circulating durables, 
also known as knives, forks and spoons. We are 
looking for a commercial kitchen to allow us to 
pay a fee to wash 160,000 pieces of cutlery. If 
you know of a person or a kitchen interested, 
please reach out to Stephanie or me at the office. 
I want to thank the Board for the past weekend, 
everyone who helped put it on, and Dick Stew-
art for all his help in the kitchen.

Jon: On the road construction estimates, are 
you getting one estimate on Chickadee based 
on the clarification interpretation we’ve asked 
about in terms of the turnouts?

Shane: Yes, we will be getting estimates for 
both 18 feet wide and 16 feet wide. My prefer-
ence would be to go 18 feet wide because it 
benefits the organization and the event, first 
and foremost a better egress and ingress for 
emergency vehicles and the Monday exodus of 
the Fair. I will ask for estimates for both and I’ll 
also ask for a price for the Far Side road.

Jon: Once you have the estimates, are you 
going to put out bids for the project?

Shane: We could put out bids, but having 
been through the process for better than a year, 
the contractors I’ve reached out to have been 
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challenging to communicate with. Once I have 
a base price, I will reach out to other contractors 
who have been recommended.

Shelly: We’ve been working on winterizing 
the site and getting structures, vehicles and 
water systems prepped for the cold weather. 
Thank you to Alex Holden from Tree Crew for 
coming out last month and spending a Saturday 
working in the pouring rain. Thank you to Veg-
ManECs for coming to work this last weekend 
and helping to install water diversion systems 
throughout the eight. It got done in record time 
this year and your help is much appreciated. 
The new fire truck is lime green and I’ve already 
started calling it “Friday.” Leaves are on the 
ground onsite. Come out and enjoy the fall.

Stephanie: I’d like to congratulate our new 
Board members. It was a pleasure to get to know 
you all at the retreat and deepen relationships 
with those of you I got to join last year. I have 
been doing what I can to support the projects 
that Crystalyn and Shane outlined.

Robin: It’s been so great to have more quiet 
time in the office for concentrating on revamp-
ing my administrative processes for Culture 
Jam. Appreciation goes to Stephanie Talbott for 
being such great resource and sounding board 
as I try new software and expand on what I’ve 
got to meet a myriad of needs. Thank yous are 
still going out to all of the people who helped 
CJ happen last summer.

Committee Reports

Election Committee: Heidi presented the 
Board Election Report for 2017:

Board members elected to a two-year term:
	 Paxton Hoag
	 Laurel Blaser
	 Justin Honea
	 Diane Albino
	 George Braddock
	 Jon Silvermoon* alternate
*Position No. 5 and Board Alternate were 

decided at the November Board meeting by 
drawing straws.

Result of the advisory question:
Shall the guidelines be amended to allow 

one permitted fireworks show a year, under the 
guidance of management, with an emphasis on 
quieter fireworks?

Agree – 547, Disagree – 495
Total ballots counted – 1,230
	 Absentee ballots returned – 975
	 Voted at the meeting – 255
	 Absentee ballots sent – 1,547
	 Absentee returned – 63 percent
Returned with bad address – 6
	 Re-sent, first one missing – 7
Ballots returned but not counted:
	 Marked more than six votes – 11
	 No signature on return envelope – 7
	 Arrived after the meeting – 17
Write-ins receiving more than one vote:
	 Spirit Leatherwood – 3
	 Martha Evans – 2
Treasurers and former treasurers verifying 

the count – 2
Thank you, Hilary and Grumpy!
Volunteers on the Election Committee – 7
Thank you to Barb Edmonds, Cathy Coul-

son-Keegan, Jen-Lin Hodgden, Merrill Levine, 
Randy Turney, and Arn Barr for all your work 
overseeing the election. 

Volunteers counting ballots – 33
Thank you to Peggy Fitzgerald, Alison King, 

Hilary Anthony, Sue Moore, Jim Walker, Jen-Lin 
Hodgden, Kathy O’Connor, Robin Marks-Fife, 
Laura Lunn, Eva Grooters, Grumpy, Candace 
Reed, Miles Thompson, Joanie Kleban, Mary 
Drew, Bonnie Stone, Phillip Guyette, Jacob 
Rockwell, Jain Elliott, John Flanery, Jasmine 

Guyette, Chela Guyette, Fran Chylek, Michael 
Grassmueck, Stephanie Talbott, Cher Aker, Sue 
Barnhart, Michael Carrigan, Cathy Coulson-
Keegan, John Roberts, norma sax, Dick Stewart, 
Lucas Letelier, and Charles Rogers for your help 
with the counting and tallying of the ballots.

Pre-election work
Forms collected by GOTV at fair time – ~2,400 
Forms sent to office – ~200
New voting members added – 2,047
	 Voting member info updated – 350
Yes, over 2,000 new members were added to 

the voting list and that translated to about 200 
more people voting.

More people to thank
Thank you, Michael Grossmueck, for coming 

down from Portland to help the Election Com-
mittee all day!

Thank you to Brett and the GOTV team for 
your help inputting the forms you collected and 
for taking on the candidate forum!

Thank you, Jain, Jen, Arn, Robin, Stephanie, 
Suzi Prozanski, John Flanery, and Lucy for your 
help with inputting forms and/or the absentee 
ballot mailing.

Jon: What is the total membership?
Heidi: I have been asked in the past to not 

publicize that number, but there are about 
10,000 names in the database. For at least 2,000 
of those, we no longer have their addresses.

Jon: A useful measurement is what percent-
age of members actually vote each year and 
whether the GOTV efforts over the past few 
years are the increasing that percentage. How 
effective are the mechanisms for people to be-
come informed about the issues and the candi-
dates?

Heidi: We have done a lot of things to help 
with informing the membership. There is the 
Candidate’s Forum, the Fair Family News and 
email reminders.

Jon: Knowing what percentage of the mem-
bership has voted and if it has changed over the 
years would be a measurement for whether the 
things we’ve done are effective or not.

Heidi: In looking at the election reports over 
the years, I found so many variables I am not 
sure we can come up with an accurate number.

Stephanie: A lot of Jon’s question has to do 
with our database. In that database are people 
who were on crew many, many years ago and 
are no longer participating in the Fair. Until we 
get a reasonable database that tracks all crew 
and vendors, we do not have an accurate ac-
counting of membership.

Diane: Seems like we changed something in 
the bylaws, where if you don’t vote for three 
years then you are not considered a voting 
member. This would take care those people 
and they will be off. Looking at the trending, 
we are moving steadily upward in overall par-
ticipation.

Heidi: You have to vote once every three 
years, and while I have not taken anyone off the 
rolls, I want to make sure to get the word out to 
the Fair family.

Crystalyn: I’d like to give Heidi a huge thank 
you for all that she does as our Membership 
Secretary.

Radio Station: Dean said that on November 
5 at 6 pm, 92.5 KOCF switched over to a brand-
new computer and new automation system. The 
new systems put into play our new program-
ming schedule. We’ll be monitoring it closely 
but it’s been burning in for the last week on 
Andy’s dining room table. We will probably 
have to do some minor tweaks here and there. 
It’s always the case with a complicated piece of 
software like RadioBoss (automation system). 
We retrieved our other new computer, built 

and put into operation a year ago September. 
It will be reprogrammed with a duplicate set of 
software as the new one and run as a completely 
redundant system. We’ve had a few situations 
where we had to switch over to our backup 
system to keep programming on the air while 
trouble-shooting the primary system. Our older 
backup system was a music set playing with no 
breaks, Id’s, station promos, etc. Now we have 
true redundancy.

The Fern Ridge Light Parade is December 
7. We have begun planning the second annual 
92.5 KOCF Light Parade Contest. We place cof-
fee cans in retail establishments around town 
with entry forms seeking suggestions of favorite 
holiday music. This year we are going to draw 
three winners who will not only get their songs 
in the light parade music show played during 
the parade, they will also win a prize. We are 
also planning our entry in the parade. It might 
include a buckboard with lots of lights. It could 
have Santa on it. Time will tell.

KOCF and the Spoken Word stages are in 
conversation about building a new Program on 
KOCF with Spoken Word performances. We are 
excited to work with Laura and Robert on this 
project. This will bring the sound and spirit of 
the Oregon Country Fair to the airwaves.

During the recent Fern Ridge Harvest Fes-
tival held in the downtown blocks of Veneta, 
I had a conversation with a woman who was 
unaware of the radio station. When I mentioned 
it was a project of the Oregon Country Fair her 
attitude changed. She explained she’d had deal-
ings with “those Fair People.” I asked if she’d 
worked with Neighborhood Response Team 
and explained to her what they do. I mentioned 
that the Fair had donated to the Veneta Pool 
reconstruction, and that the Fair gives money 
to the arts in Veneta every year. And then said 
the Fair has given more than a million dollars 
to nonprofits. She was flabbergasted and asked 
why they don’t tell people about it. So, I’m go-
ing to be working with staff to create a series 
of radio spots that will continue to inform the 
community of all the good that Fair does year 
around. We hope to start them running soon.

Congratulations to all our New and return-
ing Board members.

Elders Committee: Peggy said at their last 
meeting, Elders vetted and approved 19 appli-
cants for Elder status. Three additional appli-
cants require further verification. Jan joined this 
subcommittee. There is an established protocol 
in writing for vetting and an appeal protocol.

Discussion was held for applicants who sub-
mit the application without a physical signature 
and how to manage that. The process will be 
added to the protocol. Anne Marie Hirsch has 
been approved to serve as volunteer coordina-
tor for the Elders.

The December Holiday party and pot-
luck has been approved at WOW Hall, Wednes-
day, December 13, from 6 pm to 9 pm. Setup 
starts at 5:15 pm. Eric will provide music. An 
email will be sent to Elders who accept email 
info. Budget items to be reimbursed need re-
ceipts submitted to Katie, our budget liaison. 
We need a contact person for each subcom-
mittee. The Fair is interested in finding a “Late 
night bus coordinator” for the 2018 Fair. Contact 
Jerry Joffe for info. The Elder Fall Retreat was 
held at Heather and Mouseman’s home. Fall 
Retreat Topics:

New volunteers; Archives (Terry or Jerry); 
Mapping (Mambo); 50th anniversary (Jerry); 
Future of the Geezer; Needed camping space for 
2018; Late Night Bus report

Still Living Room. 
Congratulations to everyone who was elect-

ed to serve on the Board of Directors!
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Next meeting is November 30 at 7 pm at the 
Grower’s Market.

Feedback Report: Jen-Lin said the Feedback 
Report can be found online here: https://www.
oregoncountryfair.net/Pages/feedback2017.
pdf . It is not my place to censor what peo-
ple write in feedback, but if they are throwing 
someone under the bus, I will redact the names. 
I would like more respect and open curiosity in 
our discussions as we go forward in feedback 
and social media.

Path Planning: Justin thanked Shelly for set-
ting up a table and chairs and making it nice 
and cozy for Path Planning’s meeting at the 
Warebarn. We are working on ongoing land-use 
issues. I have stepped back as co-chair, and Col-
leen continues as the co-chair and Dean Middle-
ton will be the other co-chair going forward. 
We have Laurel Goerger as our secretary and 
we also have Jennifer Garrity as our scribe. We 
went over our work plan, set up our new system 
and we’ve got a lot to do and good people are 
working hard on the issues.

Food Committee: Sue said that applications 
for new booths and carts will be accepted from 
December 1, 2017 until January 12, 2017. Ap-
plications and other instructions are online at 
the .net site.

Diversity Task Force: Diane said the task 
force will meet on November 21 at 5 pm at the 
Fair office. 

Member Input

Mambo: I’d like to add my thanks to Jen-Lin 
for her work in the Feedback Report. There were 
some extreme opinions and I want to point out 
that dialogue is important. For Jen-Lin to show 
the restraint that she does is what we as a mem-
bership need.

Donations/Secretary Report

Randy: I will not be serving as the board’s 
secretary beyond the March 2018 Board meet-
ing. Until that time I will be working to tran-
sition my officer role in the Oregon Country 
Fair to another volunteer. This volunteer works 
directly with the Board of Directors, staff, FFN, 
local nonprofits and other officers. Being an of-
ficer of the Oregon Country Fair has been one 
of the richest experiences I’ve ever had and I 
will miss working directly with this dedicated 
group of individuals who are leading our non-
profit, philanthropic organization into the 21st 
century. If you are interested in serving the Fair 
as the Board Secretary, please reach out to me 
or the Fair office.

Tonight we have donation requests from:
Eugene PeaceWorks for $1,650 (Chewie)
Chewie: I’d like to move this from the con-

sent calendar and vote on it separately.
Positive Community Kitchen for $1,000 (Jon)
Eugene PeaceWorks: KEPW is a new com-

munity radio station just on the air in Eugene 
that is sponsored by 35-year-old nonprofit Eu-
gene PeaceWorks. We are now simultaneously 
streaming online and broadcasting at 97.3 FM. 
As a low-power FM station, KEPW is a voice 
for those left unheard by mainstream media. We 
have just spent all our money creating a signal 
that can be heard wide and far throughout Eu-
gene and Springfield. The money will go to the 
engineer who helped facilitate the move from 
one antennae site to another.

Sherie: I am founding board member for 
Positive Community Kitchen that is four years 
old. Positive Community Kitchen begins with 
teens and healthy food but it moves deep into 
the heart of our community by inviting people 
struggling with life-threatening illnesses to join 
us at the table. Our food is made with the sup-

port of an amazing network of local farmers 
and gardens, cooperation of the school system 
and community college, support by an amazing 
network of health care providers and thousands 
of hours of loving attention by hundreds of 
volunteers of all ages. We have some relation-
ships with Robin and Culture Jam. We serve 
about 35 folks and their families with local and 
organic foods. The garden at NYC is where we 
grow our foods. Plant pledges gave 600 plants 
to individuals to grow food for Positive Com-
munity Kitchen. A greenhouse to grow food in 
the winter is what the money will be used for.

Motion passed: 10-0.

Chewie moved and Paxton seconded donate 
$1,650 to Eugene PeaceWorks.

Chewie: What will the money be used for?
Eugene PeaceWorks: The money will be used 

to pay for engineer’s final costs for the move to 
another tower.

Dean: At KOCF we’ve worked with the en-
gineering staff at KEPW and they put their new 
antennae on the Silke tower downtown. Anten-
nae placement is expensive.

Jon: This is the second request from KPEW; I 
sponsored the first request. The conditions that 
the Board placed on KOCF when we passed 
that motion was that they would not come to 
us for money. I find it odd that we are not giv-
ing money to the station for which we are the 
license holder. We said that KOCF should raise 
their own money. If we are going to support 
low-power FM radio stations, we need to re-
think our arrangement with KOCF.

Paxton: I am happy to support KPEW and 
agree with Jon.

Chewie: I appreciate re-examining KOCF, 
but Eugene PeaceWorks has a large outpour-
ing. Peace is really important and we have a 
responsibility to support it. I’m also supportive 
of looking at the KOCF model, but I want to 
focus on the donation request at hand.

Motion passed: 9-0-1; Sue abstained.

December donation requests include:
	 Skipping Stones $1,000 (Diane)
	 Womenspace $1,000 (Jon)
There are no consent calendar items in the 

months of January or February. 

Treasurers’ Report/Budget Items

Hilary: We are going to wait for Old Business 
to provide information on the motions that are 
part of the budget items.

Old Business

Jon moved and Jack seconded to promote 
Crystalyn to Operations Manager and direct 
the Personnel Committee to update the Op-
erations Manager job description so that the 
position has a pay range equal to the Site and 
Facilities Manager and that the Site and Fa-
cilities Manager and Operations Manager jobs 
are at the same organizational level with each 
position, at this time, reporting directly to the 
Board of Directors.

Spirit: I support this motion and the job de-
lineation and outlining the responsibilities.

Jen-Lin: When we talk about the same or-
ganization structure, it means they have equal 
authority. Thus, they are the Fair’s lead manage-
ment team. Our coordinators and Fair family 
should all recognize they have this authority 
from the Board.

Dean: Having worked with them over the 
last year, I found their decision-making and 
leadership to be phenomenal.

Indigo: I want to extend my gratitude for all 
you two have been doing for Board, staff, of-

ficers, family, vendors and the public.
Justin: I want to echo what’s been said. The 

position they have held and the lack of clarity 
around us is something we’ve noticed and are 
correcting to stand behind Shane and Crystalyn. 
I don’t want to forget that they have taken more 
than their job description, as well has the rest of 
the staff.

Chewie: I thank Shane and Crystalyn and all 
staff for this. The clarification that Jen-Lin just 
gave was very deliberate. Shane and Crystalyn 
are the management of the Fair and should be 
treated with that respect. We were remiss as 
a Board of Directors by not making that clear. 
By doing this we are legitimizing their leader-
ship. We are addressing issues that people have 
brought out in feedback and direct communica-
tion. Also, Jack, as President of the Board, has 
taken on a lot during this time too.

Motion passed: 10-0.

Jon moved and Sue seconded to direct the 
Personnel Committee to update the Assistant 
Manager, Operations Manager, Site and Fa-
cilities Manager, and General Manager job 
descriptions with a particular focus on what 
duties and authorities should be moved from 
the General Manager to the Operations Man-
ager and, or the Site and Facilities Manager 
and how the General Manager position should 
be structured and positioned in our organiza-
tional structure, and titled moving forward.

Jon: I want to recognize that a lot of peo-
ple have been wondering what we are doing 
and talking about. It has been difficult because 
the discussions involve the status of current 
employees. A lot of confidential matters are at 
hand. I’d like to make sure people understand 
one of the issues that we are grappling with is 
what is the relationship of the General Manager 
position to the other positions. This is what 
we are working to parse out for the organiza-
tion. I’m hopeful that in the next two to three 
months, we’ll have something to present to the 
membership.

Indigo: I’ve witnessed this Board of Directors 
that has been working on this being very con-
siderate and caring in how to move forward. We 
are trying to do the right thing and sometimes 
that has not appeared transparent.

Motion passed: 10-0.

Hilary: The motion would be to designate 
from unrestricted General funds:

$100,000 for roads
$200,000 for a new office fund
$200,000 for a Community Center fund
$100,000 for permitting resolutions
$75,000 for water system upgrades
$50,000 for IT issues
$50,000 for power/solar issues
Indigo moved and Chewie seconded to des-

ignate from unrestricted General funds:
$100,000 for roads
$200,000 for a new office fund
$200,000 for a Community Center fund
$100,000 for permitting resolutions
$75,000 for water system upgrades
$50,000 for IT issues
$50,000 for power/solar issues

Hilary: We have a number of ways to signal 
intent in our financial tools in the budget. We 
can say this is our plan for this year and what 
is permitted to be spent. When we designate 
funds, it is setting aside funds for a longer term. 
Designations do not expire after a year, and this 
is showing intent and putting aside the money. 
This is the largest designation we’ve ever rec-
ommended. Part of the reason that it is so large, 
is for several years we’ve not made designa-
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tions. This takes some of the money out of the 
Green Ticket fund that has not been used in a 
while. On any of these designations, to spend 
them, you will have to get spending authoriza-
tion. They were developed in conjunction with 
staff and the Financial Planning Committee.

Joseph: It is great to have capital spending 
plan and that is a big step forward.

Rick: If it is the Green ticket fund where the 
money is coming from, it does not sound like 
there is a lot toward green projects.

Jon: I want preface that I have been a mem-
ber of the Community Center Committee. I’ve 
been working with committee to make the vi-
sion manifest itself. At the time the Board voted 
to form the Community Center Committee to 
move forward exploring the options for a Com-
munity Center, it was my understanding that 
the building of the Community Center would 
be funded with a capital campaign and not from 
money coming from the pass or booth fees or 
Fair money. The excess revenue we have is a 
result of raising fees on camping passes, vehicle 
passes and booth fees and the like over the last 
few years. It is going to be important in having a 
capital campaign to build a Community Center 
to have a unified family and not to have a seg-
ment of the Fair family that feels like the prom-
ises that were made at the outset of the project 
were not kept. I do not believe we should be 
earmarking $200,000 of the excess revenue for 
the Community Center.

Jon moved and George seconded to amend 
the designation to remove the $200,000 allo-
cated for the Community Center to a fund for 
general infrastructure improvements for the 
Fair.

Hilary: Jon and I have talked about this sev-
eral times. I totally disagree that there was any 
promise or representation that money will not 
come from the general fund to go for the Com-
munity Center. If we are to do fundraising, we 
will need to show that there is organizational 
support for the project. I hope we continue to 
show that we want to make this happen. We 
have already had expenses related to explor-
ing the Community Center. We’ve been able to 
fund those out of the funds we’ve designated 
for it. I’d like you to find it in the minutes. You 
keep saying that and I keep disagreeing. I don’t 
think it is there. There was never any committee 
or Board intent that the money not come from 
the general fund. I really hope that this motion 
does not pass.

Crystalyn: I want to second what Hilary said. 
If we are in a capital campaign, we will not be 
successful unless we have invested some of our 
own funds in the project.

Heather: Are all proposed amounts coming 
from current excess revenue?

Hilary: Correct, but there was only $200,000 
of Green Ticket money.

Diane: I too was under the impression that 
we were going to fund this as a capital cam-
paign and not from revenue that partially comes 
from ourselves. We keep raising the money that 
we have to pay.

Justin: I’m not going to support this motion. 
We had discussions on this at the retreat and 
there was a strong sense that this was going 
to take a fund-raising campaign for this Com-
munity Center, big ticket or low ticket. We need 
to be able to have money to design concepts 
before we go forward and get to the point of 
fundraising. We need the money in order to 
have a design to go forward with a fundraising 
campaign. We cannot go forward with a cam-
paign on nothing but air. We need a concept 
and these funds were earmarked to move us 
forward down that path.

Indigo: I do not recollect any decision be-

ing made on the Community Center not being 
funded outside of a capital campaign. We’ve 
been putting money aside for the Community 
Center in little bits and pieces all along. This is 
not a new thing that we are doing to designate 
funds. I will not support the motion as it is.

Chewie: I agree with Justin, Hilary and Crys-
talyn, we have to put money up front in order 
to get to the point to raise money. There is a lot 
of work ahead of us to get to that point. Jon, 
respectfully, show me where the minutes say 
we said it’d be a capital campaign only. I will 
absolutely not support this amendment.

George: I did not second it to support the ca-
veat of where the funds came from. I seconded 
the motion because I think the original motion 
is premature. It is a complicated project. We 
are trying to sort out an SUP. There are a lot of 
deferred things on site that are significant infra-
structure improvements and important to make. 
This project could be four or five years from 
now. I don’t support earmarking the funds now.

Paxton: It is my understanding that it is just a 
designated fund and we can change it later if we 
need to. While I will support it, I want to move 
toward an upland kitchen and I think this is one 
more step in the sense to do it.

Jack: Paxton said my piece. We can jockey 
verbally about when we do that. I think that the 
intent is to keep motion forward on the upland 
kitchen. Our biggest discussion has always been 
about the size of the meeting space. The ability 
to have an upland kitchen is going to be restrict-
ed by our land use and it has to be a community 
center in a residential area. I don’t think there is 
anything wrong with designating funds to use 
as we see fit in the future, rather than waiting 
for the future to designate funds. I am going to 
stick with the original motion.

Amendment failed: 1-8-1.
Paxton: I have similar questions on if we 

need to designate funds for the office. If some-
thing comes up we can fund it. I think we are 
low on the power, but I’m supporting this as it 
is.

Jon: It says as a new office fund, the task force 
appointed was to evaluate the current office, 
whether renovated or rehabilitated or relocated. 
The name of the fund makes it sound like that 
decision to relocate has already been made. 
Would the maker of the motion take the word 
“new” off that so it does not imply the decision 
has been made?

Hilary: The intent was not to say that we 
were only moving. The intent was for whatever 
evaluation means.

Indigo: I am fine removing “new” and just 
having it be office fund. I don’t, however, want 
it to look like it can be used for anything in the 
office.

Sue: If we renovate our existing office, it be-
comes in effect a new office.

Indigo: Let’s keep new office on the record 
and let the task force look at the needs of the 
office.

Motion passed: 10-0.

Lynda: The motion is to accept the revenue 
projections proposed by Financial Planning 
Committee in the document in the Board packet.

Indigo moved and Chewie seconded to ac-
cept the revenue projections proposed by Fi-
nancial Planning Committee in the document 
in the Board packet.

Lynda: This is from Financial Planning Com-
mittee’s recommendations from our work in 
September.

This is the first year in the two-year budget 
process and some of the recommendations are 
different in 2018 and 2019. Admission is a $2 
increase for Friday and Saturday and $1 in-

crease for Sunday. The cost of a vehicle sticker 
for crews will increase by $5 in 2018 and another 
$5 in 2019, which brings crew vehicle sticker 
prices in line with the vendor vehicle stickers 
in 2019. Also, in an effort toward consistency, 
the late fees for passes for vendors will increase 
to equal that of the late fees for crew beginning 
in 2018. After doing analyses of what other fes-
tivals are charging, vendor booth fees will in-
crease across the board. Through Sue’s research, 
the vendor booth fees will increase to a level 
that is consistent with other festivals. There is 
no change for nonprofit booth fees. The revenue 
projections are based on attendance formulas 
and are based on the proposals in the price sheet 
and subsequent increases.

Amy: On the increase in vehicle stickers, 
when crews are volunteering they are not re-
ceiving payment. People are paying to work 
for us.

Spirit: I don’t think raising vehicles to match 
the price of vendors is fair justification. Raising 
it goes beyond the budgeted amount of vehicle 
stickers. I would much rather see SO passes go 
up, to help compensate for raising vouchers. 
Often time SOs do not help out and I’d rather 
have them pay instead of crew vehicle sticker 
increases.

Crystalyn: I want to remind people that al-
though some of artisans, crafters and food ven-
dors do make money, a large amount of people 
who receive booth wristbands are not necessar-
ily receiving income from those booths. A lot of 
booth people pay for their wristbands, parking 
stickers and do not receive payment for the 
hours they work.

Jen-Lin: If we are looking at raising food 
vouchers, raising them 50 cents cost an addi-
tional $40,000. From a personnel perspective, 
attracting employees of a high caliber costs 
money. We are also very generous to our staff 
with the benefits package. I don’t want to short-
change our ability to do the good work the or-
ganization is known for. It all costs money. The 
reason that I contribute to the Fair is that I know 
I am part of something bigger and my work is 
going toward that.

Randy: The Oregon Country Fair is a non-
profit philanthropic organization. Whether the 
$5 comes out of our pockets or stays with the 
booths, all of the money that we give to the Fair 
goes to organizations like Womenspace, Lane 
Arts Council, pre-schools, elementary schools, 
Oregon Supported Living and other nonprofits 
in Lane County. For us to be quibbling about $5 
here or there, please rewind to the part about us 
being a nonprofit philanthropic organization.

Joseph: Vendors are here to make money and 
volunteers are here to contribute, but for years 
we’ve spent a lot of years creating volunteer op-
portunities to allow people to participate. There 
is a cost to participate and creating volunteer 
opportunities. We have to take a reality check 
on that. We need to swallow that we need to pay 
fees to be part of this.

Shelly: Just a reminder to everyone that we 
are at capacity with parking. It is at crisis level. 
If the increase in fees displeases people, then 
hopefully it will encourage people to not bring 
their vehicles.

Chewie: This should not be done on the vehi-
cle stickers. If we want equity, the booth people 
should pay the same as the staff, not the other 
way around. I don’t see taking this out on staff 
and I don’t see taking it out on booth people. 
Maybe the price to come to this one-time event 
should go up. Five dollars to them, they are still 
going to come to the Fair.

Martha: If everyone is going to speak to the 
vehicle stickers, then perhaps someone should 
make a motion to pull that out of the budget.
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Justin: It is my time to speak and that is ex-
actly what happened last year. Before somebody 
makes a motion, I’d like to speak to that. This 
feels like a redux of last year. As the Registra-
tion coordinator, I’ve been here before. This is 
a tough one, and I stand on the side of volun-
teers as a coordinator on almost everything. 
I am also the one that stands out there in the 
sun, having the argument about parking and 
vehicle stickers in the sticker booth saying, “I’m 
sorry I don’t have a vehicle sticker for you.” We 
parked between 700 and 1,000 cars at Valhalla 
this year, and we were still at capacity on Sat-
urday. I heard the argument last year that this 
is not a deterrent to parking, this is a tax on our 
volunteers. This is about walking the walk of 
fewer cars on the property. The Budget Commit-
tee tried to phase it in and came with a proposal 
that mitigates some of the impact. Thank you 
for that. As someone who also represents craft-
ers, I hate this us and them that we get into with 
crafters versus volunteers. People are so willing 
to throw it out in discussions like this, but then 
in other conversations it is “we are one family.” 
It feels bad to have this discussion again, and I 
get it if that is where we have to go and if this 
is where the Board is going to make their stand 
for the volunteers.

Sue: Our booth fees are low by other festival 
standards. At other festivals, the booth fees you 
pay comes with a handful of passes, like ours 
used to years ago. In talking with vendors about 
a 20 percent increase in fees in one year, they all 
saw the wisdom in all of us making some kind 
of financial sacrifice for the betterment of the or-
ganization, the site and the staff. We are all part 
of one big circle. I realize there are not a lot of 
craft and booth artisans during Main Camp, but 
year-round there are crafters and food people 
giving their time, their thoughts for this entire 
family. One of the reasons that I ran for the 
Board in 2012 was to erase this us and them by 
getting us more united to make this work.

George: I take a broader view and whether we 
are a vendor or staff we are creating the wealth 
of the Fair. When the paying public comes out, 
they are paying for what was produced by us 
— artist, craftsman, entertainers, the work that 
has been done by the volunteers. In that process, 
energy to make it happen has produced wealth 
for the Fair. There is also a lot of risk involved 
in making the wealth for the Fair. It bothers me 
when we say great job guys, you’ve put a lot of 
money out and we’re talking about spending $6 
million dollars on a community center. And our 
thank you is we’re going to raise fees. When the 
land was bought, people reached in their pock-
ets and the land got bought. I don’t think it is 
fair and I don’t think it is the right thing to do.

Diane; I’ve never supported volunteers hav-
ing to pay to park. When it was put on as a $10 
fee, the vouchers went up 50 cents and it was a 
wash that year for most volunteers. The late ve-
hicle stickers for crew is $40 and for vendors is 
$20, so I’m not sure that is equitable. I also want 
to address something Randy said. We have to 
remember our socio-economic differences. For-
ty percent of the people as of the last time we 
were surveyed were below the poverty line. 
Five dollars to a person that lives at the poverty 
level is a lot and it is the same for our vendors. 
I don’t think it is right.

Indigo: The first place I land with all of this is 
with what Shelly was speaking to. We as a fam-
ily talk about sustainability, generations beyond 
our own, we support fewer pipelines, and yet 
when it comes to our vehicles on site, we hold 
on like they were a security blanket. We need to 
dig deep and figure out how to come to site to-
gether with our friends and our family. It ought 

not be about the Fair making more money, it is 
about us collectively choosing to not use petrol 
fuels. I don’t want to take this out of the budget 
proposal. I too am a volunteer and give hun-
dreds of hours to the Fair. I pay a lot of money 
to volunteer for our organization and I don’t ask 
for reimbursement. I do this because I believe 
in what we are doing. I’d rather see increasing 
the vehicle stickers to $50 so that we all work 
harder to get us to an alternative. I encourage us 
as volunteers to see this not as a dig on us, but 
see it as an opportunity to look for alternative 
ways to get to site. Are the late fees for vehicle 
stickers for crew and staff going to be the same?

Lynda: What is on the sheet is correct. In 2019 
the late vehicle stickers will be the same for crew 
and vendors.

Jon: The Fair budgets fairly conservatively on 
how many people it projects to arrive at the Fair. 
The revenue projections that arise out of this 
fairly conservative budget dictates what should 
be put into the operational budget. Numerous 
years we exceed that revenue and that excess 
revenue has been put into capital projects for 
things that do not relate to operational expense. 
When we talk about needing more money for 
additional staff or other needs, one of the con-
sequences of the Fair budgeting conservatively 
is the source of the money is not the excess rev-
enue, but it is going back to figure out what 
can we raise this year to cover the additional 
expenses we expect this year. I appreciate some 
of the reasons we’ve been budgeting conserva-
tively, as we’ve built up a nice rainy-day fund. 
There is a certain logic in that for a never-ending 
raising of fees year to year. These are all moving 
parts and if we drop one, we are constrained. 
I would love to solve the problem of all the 
vehicles coming to the Fair. Until we figure out 
the various reasons that people bring their cars 
to the Fair, and put money to developing an 
alternative to that, they will bring their vehicles 
to the Fair.

Jon moved and Diane seconded to amend 
the recommendations to leave vehicles at $10 
for crew and make no other changes to the 
budget recommendations.

Jain: We need to stop assuming that everyone 
drives a car and parks it at the Fair.

Tom: I think it is shortsighted to think that 
you can ignore raising vehicle stickers or try 
to keep the number of cars that come on site 
limited or lowered. The number of vehicles will 
increase as they have over the last 10 years.

Hilary: Not raising vehicle stickers will result 
in taking $32,000 out of the 2019 budget.

Joseph: I think the vehicle sticker increase 
should be in the budget.

Jen-Lin: At the financial planning meeting, 
we agreed that this was not a deterrent to peo-
ple bringing cars. It is spreading the wealth, cost 
and contributions so that it does not rest on one 
group. Granted we budget fairly conservatively, 
but in the last five years we’ve come to a more 
realistic gate. The excess revenue is thus less 
than it used to be.

Codi: From Traffic’s perspective, anything 
you can do to reduce the number of cars is very 
helpful. If you want your car there, you have to 
pay for it.

Crystalyn: We have one class of membership 
and equality is across the board; it takes all of us 
to put on the Fair.

Lynda: The amendment is just for the vehicle 
stickers for crew, the raise in the late vehicle 
sticker for vendors would still rise, correct?

Jon: The amendment is to leave vehicle stick-
ers for crew at the 2017 level.

Motion failed: 1-8-1.
Sue: I thought we raised the late vehicle stick-

er for vendors next year as well.
Indigo: I’m happy to do that.
Sue: I think that would be a fine thing be-

cause it is equitable with what the crews are 
paying.

Indigo: I’ll accept that as a friendly amend-
ment to raise the late vehicle stickers for ven-
dors to $40 beginning in 2018.

Jon: I am concerned with raising of the ad-
mission prices. The last time we raised them, we 
left Sunday the same. I would like to keep the 
Fair affordable. The Diversity Task Force gave 
out passes to different diverse communities in 
an attempt to get feedback about the Fair. One 
piece of feedback was the expense. If we truly 
want a more diverse Fair, I’d like us to try to 
keep one of the days down. Sunday is the low-
est.

Jon moved to not raise the admission for 
Sunday.

Amendment dies for lack of second.
Chewie: The equity or non-equity between 

vendors and crew is not OK with me. It should 
all be the same whether vendors or crew.

Motion passed: 8-1-1; George opposed; 
Chewie abstained.

Sue moved and Kenya seconded to accept 
the recommendation to transfer $240,000 to 
Board-designated endowments, now held in 
CDs, to the Oregon Community Foundation.

Hilary: About half of our Board-designated 
endowments are already with the Oregon Com-
munity Foundation. OCF is a very large proac-
tive community foundation that does a lot of 
really great work. They invest in socially re-
sponsible funds. Recently, we have been getting 
about $11,000 per year off the half with them. If 
we put it all there, we will have $20,000.

Jon: I want to make sure that the Board un-
derstands that once we put this money in en-
dowment, we cannot access the principal. The 
way that it is structured now, we can access 
the principal. I believe there are other invest-
ment opportunities that do return greater in-
vestments where we could access the principal.

Sue: Oregon Community Foundation does 
good work. The good that we can do for the 
kids in this county with that money would be 
phenomenal.

Motion passed: 10-0.

Jon moved and Paxton seconded to direct 
operations with interested parties to explore 
locating the Barter Fair in areas not zoned for 
Forestry.

Spirit: I support this motion and I hope you 
continue to work with the people that are in-
volved in operations.

Crystalyn: If the motion passes, please reach 
out to Shane and me if you are interested. 

Motion passes: 9-1-0; George opposed.

President’s Peace

I want to note that 200 or so more new par-
ticipants in our election is exciting. The level of 
participation in our Annual Meeting was also 
extremely exciting. It harkens back to pre-mail-
in ballots at the WOW Hall, except for amount 
of respect for each other’s time, space and abil-
ity to select in a very positive manner was noth-
ing shy of beautiful. The only thing that hap-
pened tonight that was more beautiful was we 
were presented with helping to feed people. All 
of this money and volunteer effort makes it a lot 
easier for me to deal with the tough discussions 
around money. Even though it was such a little 
bit for those people we helped tonight, it will 
resonate manyfold to all of us, from volunteers, 
vendors and all who participate in the event.


